
To: The Deputy Leader and Members of the 
Planning and Development Board 

 (Councillors Simpson, Bowden, L Dirveiks, 
Fox, Jenkins, Lea, Morson, B Moss, Sherratt, M 
Stanley, Swann, Sweet, Winter and Wykes) 

 
For the information of other Members of the Council 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

This document can be made available in large print 
and electronic accessible formats if requested. 
 
For general enquiries please contact David Harris, 
Democratic Services Manager, on 01827 719222 or 
via e-mail - davidharris@northwarks.gov.uk. 
 
For enquiries about specific reports please contact 
the officer named in the reports 
  

 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT 

BOARD AGENDA 
 

15 MARCH 2010 
 
The Planning and Development Board will meet in the 
Council Chamber at The Council House, South Street, 
Atherstone, Warwickshire on Monday 15 March 2010 
6.30 pm. 

 
AGENDA 

 
1 Evacuation Procedure. 
 
2 Apologies for Absence / Members away on 

official Council business. 
 
3 Declarations of Personal or Prejudicial 

Interests. 
 (Any personal interests arising from the 

membership of Warwickshire County Council of 
Councillors Fox, Lea, B Moss and Sweet and 
membership of the various Town/Parish Councils 
of Councillors Fox (Shustoke), B Moss 
(Kingsbury), Sherratt (Coleshill)  and M Stanley 
(Polesworth) are deemed to be declared at this 
meeting. 



 
 

4  Minutes of the meetings of the Board held on 7 December 2009, 18 
January and 15 February 2010 - copies herewith to be agreed as a 
correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

 
PART A – ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION AND DECISION  

(WHITE PAPERS) 
 
5 Planning Applications – Report of the Head of Development Control. 
 
 Summary 
 
 Town and Country Planning Act 1990 – application presented for 

determination. 
  
 The Contact Officer for this report is Jeff Brown (719310).  
 
6  Section 106 Monitoring Report – Report of the Head of Development 

Control. 
 
 Summary 
 
 This report provides a first review of outstanding Section 106 

Agreements, highlighting where outstanding contributions have been 
expended. 

  
 The Contact Officer for this report is Jeff Brown (719310). 
 
 

PART C - EXEMPT INFORMATION 
(GOLD PAPERS) 

 
7 Exclusion of the Public and Press 
 
 Recommendation: 
 

That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the 
public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following 
item of business, on the grounds that it involves the likely 
disclosure of exempt information as defined by Schedule 12A to 
the Act. 
 

8 Building Control Partnership – Report of the Director of Community 
and Environment (to follow) 

 
 The Contact Officer for this report is Ann Mclauchlan (719202). 

 
JERRY HUTCHINSON 

Chief Executive 



NORTH WARWICKSHIRE BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

MINUTES OF THE       7 December 2009 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT BOARD 
 

Present:  Councillor Simpson in the Chair. 
 
Councillors L Dirveiks, Fox, Jenkins, Lea, Morson, B Moss, 
Sherratt,  Swann, Sweet, Winter and Wykes. 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bowden and 
M Stanley. 
 
Councillors Phillips and Smith were also in attendance. 
 

54 Declarations of Personal or Prejudicial Interests 
 
 Personal interests arising from the membership of Warwickshire County 

Council of Councillors Fox, Lea, B Moss and Sweet and membership of 
the various Town/Parish Councils of Councillors Fox (Shustoke), B Moss 
(Kingsbury) and Sherratt (Coleshill) were deemed to be declared at this 
meeting. 

  
55 Minutes 
 
 The minutes of the meetings of the Board held on 17 August, 21 

September, 19 October and 16 November 2009, copies having been 
previously circulated, were approved as a correct record and signed by 
the Chairman. 

  
56 Planning Applications 
 
 The Head of Development Control submitted a report for the 

consideration of the Board.  
 
Resolved:  
 
a  That consideration of Application No 2009/0424 (Devitts 

Green Farm, Devitts Green Lane, Arley) be deferred; and  
 
b That Application No 2009/0451 (Ash End Farm, 

Middleton Lane, Middleton) be approved subject to the 
conditions specified in the report of the Head of  
Development Control.  

 
57 Community Infrastructure Levy Consultation Paper 
 

The Head of Development Control reported that the Government had 
published a consultation paper in respect of the introduction and working 
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for the new Community Infrastructure Levy. Members were invited to 
comment on the paper. 

   
Resolved: 
 
That the observations set out in the report of the Head of 
Development Control be referred to the Local Development 
Framework Group for consideration, before referral to 
Executive Board. 
 

58 Tree Preservation Order – Beechwood House, Long Street, 
Atherstone  

  
 The Board was invited to confirm a Tree Preservation Order made in 

respect of a yew tree at the rear of 211a and 215 Long Street, Atherstone.  
 
 

Resolved: 
  

That the Order as described in the report of the Head of 
Development Control be made permanent, ensuring that the 
Schedule to the Order specifies the correct address as at the 
rear of 211a and 215 Long Street, adjacent to the boundary of 
217 Long Street, Atherstone. 

 
59 Exclusion of the Public and Press 
 
  Resolved: 
 

That, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, 
the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the 
following item of business, on the grounds that it involves the 
likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined by 
Schedule 12A to the Act. 
 

60 Breaches of Planning Control  
  

The Head of Development Control reported on the current situation in 
respect of the site at CW Young’s Builders Merchants, Common Lane, 
Corley Moor and the Board was asked to agree a suggested course of 
action. 
 
Resolved: 

 
a  That the Solicitor to the Council be authorised to 

commence Court proceedings under Section 179 of the 
Town and Country Planning Act 1990 due to the 
continuing breach of three extant Enforcement Notices 
covering land at the premises in Common Lane, Corley 
Moor; and   
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b   That the Company who owns the land the subject of 

these Notices, be notified of this resolution. 
  

 
 
 
 
M Simpson 
Chairman 
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NORTH WARWICKSHIRE BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

MINUTES OF THE      15 February 2010 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT BOARD 
 

Present:  Councillor Simpson in the Chair. 
 
Councillors Bowden, Fox, Lea, Morson, B Moss, Sherratt, M 
Stanley, Swann, Sweet, Winter and Wykes. 
 
An apology for absence was received from Councillor  
L Dirveiks. 
 
Councillor Phillips was also in attendance. 
 

68 Declarations of Personal or Prejudicial Interests 
 
 Personal interests arising from the membership of Warwickshire 

County Council of Councillors Fox, Lea, B Moss and Sweet and 
membership of the various Town/Parish Councils of Councillors Fox 
(Shustoke), B Moss (Kingsbury), Sherratt (Coleshill) and M Stanley 
(Polesworth) were deemed to be declared at this meeting. 

 
 Councillors Simpson and Swann declared a personal interest in Minute 

No 75 (Breach of Planning Control) left the meeting and took no part in 
the discussion or voting thereon. 

   
69 Planning Applications 
 
 The Head of Development Control submitted a report for the 

consideration of the Board.   
 
Resolved: 
 
a That in respect of Application No 2009/0544 (The Stables 

Garages, Caldecote Hall Drive, Caldecote)  
 

i) planning permission be refused for the following 
reason 

 
 “It is considered that the garages are not in keeping with 

the immediate setting and wider surroundings, and thus do 
not present a visually attractive environment. This is 
because of the hap hazard location of the garages, and 
particularly their appearance when considered against the 
overall setting of Caldecote Hall and its parkland which has 
seen substantial improvement in recent years. The proposal 
is thus not in accord with saved policies ENV12 and ENV13 
of the North Warwickshire Local Plan 2006.” 
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ii) the Head of Development Control be asked carry out 
further discussions with the applicant; and 

 
iii) that consideration of whether or not it is expedient to 

issue an enforcement notice be deferred to a future 
meeting of the Board.  

 
b That Application No 2010/0004 (Land adjacent to 34 Laurel 

Drive, Hartshill) be approved subject to the following 
condition: 

 
“i)  Within twelve months of the commencement of 

development a landscaping scheme to include new 
trees shall be submitted to the Local Planning 
Authority for approval. Details shall include the 
replacement species and their location.” 

           
70 Rights of Entry 
 

Following staffing changes in his section, the Head of Development 
Control reported on the need to review authorisations in respect of the 
power to enter property. 

 
Recommended: 
 
That the posts named in the report of the Head of Development 
Control be given authority, under the Legislation referred to, to 
enter property in undertaking their planning and related duties. 
 

71 Government Consultations 
 

The Head of Development Control reported that the Government had 
published three further consultation papers in response to the 
recommendations of the Killian Pretty Review into the planning 
application process.  The Board was asked to approve a suggested 
course of action. 

 
 Resolved: 
 
 a That the papers be noted;  
 
 b The Council records its objection to the intention to retain 

 mandatory Newspaper adverts for some planning 
 applications, and that CLG be notified accordingly; and 

 
 c That the Council informs CLG, that whilst it welcomes the 

change towards the management of new development, 
particularly at the strategic level, it considers that there 
needs to be more balance in that approach at the local 
level. It has concerns that the overall thrust of the changes 
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now being introduced as a consequence of the Killian 
Pretty Review, will weaken the care taken by planning 
officers and Members in the micro-management of 
development which is often of particular concern to local 
residents and their community representatives. The full 
detail of proposals; the need for conditions and the 
enforcement of breaches are all necessary in this balance, 
and the Council considers that the current changes give far 
too little weight to these considerations, in its apparent 
rush towards adoption of the new approach. 

 
72 Countryside and Heritage Portfolio Group  
 
 The minutes of the last meeting of the Countryside and Heritage 

Portfolio Group held on 6 January 2010 were received and noted. 
 
73 Progress Report on Achievement of Corporate Plan and 

Performance Indicator Targets April 2009 – December 2009 
 

Members were informed of the achievement of the Council’s Corporate 
Plan and Performance Indicator targets for 2009 during April to 
December 2009. 

 
 Resolved: 
 

That the performance achieved for the Corporate Plan and 
Performance Indicator targets for April to December 2009, be 
noted. 

 
74 Exclusion of the Public and Press 
 
  Resolved: 
 

That, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, 
the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the 
following item of business, on the grounds that it involves the 
likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined by Schedule 
12A to the Act. 

 
[At this point in the meeting Councillor Simpson vacated the Chair and 
left the meeting. Councillor Lea in the Chair] 
 
75  Breach of Planning Control 

 
The Head of Development Control reported on an alleged breach of 
planning control at Bates Butchers, 6 Market Street, Atherstone and 
the Board was asked to agree a suggested course of action. 
 
Resolved: 
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a That the Solicitor to the Council be authorised to issue a 
Listed Building Enforcement Notice relating to the new 
UPVC window in the side elevation of 6 Market Street, 
facing Derby Lane at ground floor level and partial removal 
of render from the same elevation; 

 
b That the Notice requires: 
 

i. The removal of the unauthorised UPVC window. 
 
ii That a replacement, single glazed, casement, wooden 
 window be installed, to a traditional design, to be 
 specified in detailed drawings, which are to 
 accompany  the Listed Building Enforcement Notice. 
 
iii The window shall be set back within a 100mm reveal. 
 
iv The render shall be reinstated to match existing 
 surrounding render. 

 
c That the compliance period be three months. 

  
 
 

M Simpson 
Chairman 
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 Agenda Item No 5 
 
 Planning and Development Board 
 
 15 March 2010 
 
 Planning Applications 
Report of the   
Head of Development Control 
 
 
1 Subject 
 
1.1 Town and Country Planning Act 1990 – applications presented for determination. 
 
2 Purpose of Report 
 
2.1 This report presents for the Board decision, a number of planning, listed building, 

advertisement, proposals, together with proposals for the works to, or the felling of 
trees covered by a Preservation Order and other miscellaneous items. 

 
2.2 Minerals and Waste applications are determined by the County Council.  

Developments by Government Bodies and Statutory Undertakers are also 
determined by others.  The recommendations in these cases are consultation 
responses to those bodies. 

 
2.3 The proposals presented for decision are set out in the index at the front of the 

attached report. 
 
2.4 Significant Applications are presented first, followed in succession by General 

Development Applications; the Council’s own development proposals; and finally 
Minerals and Waste Disposal Applications.  . 

 
3 Implications 
 
3.1 Should there be any implications in respect of: 
 

Finance; Crime and Disorder; Sustainability; Human Rights Act; or other relevant 
legislation, associated with a particular application then that issue will be covered 
either in the body of the report, or if raised at the meeting, in discussion. 

 
4 Site Visits 
 
4.1 Members are encouraged to view sites in advance of the Board Meeting.  Most can 

be seen from public land.  They should however not enter private land.  If they would 
like to see the plans whilst on site, then they should always contact the Case Officer 
who will accompany them.  Formal site visits can only be agreed by the Board and 
reasons for the request for such a visit need to be given. 

 
4.2 Members are reminded of the “Planning Protocol for Members and Officers dealing 

with Planning Matters”, in respect of Site Visits, whether they see a site alone, or as 
part of a Board visit. 

 
5 Availability 
 
5.1 The report is made available to press and public at least five working days before the 

meeting is held in accordance with statutory requirements. It is also possible to view 
the papers on the Council’s web site www.northwarks.gov.uk  
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5.2 The next meeting at which planning applications will be considered following this 
meeting, is due to be held on Monday, 12 April 2010 at 6.30pm in the Council 
Chamber at the Council House. 
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Planning Applications – Index 
 

Item 
No 

Application 
No 

Page 
No 

Description General / Significant 

 
1 PAP/2010/0009 3 Land adj. to Dog Inn Public House Marsh Lane 

Water Orton   
Erection of building to provide 30 sheltered 
apartments plus 1 guest apartment,  communal day 
room, warden's office, two car parking areas and 
private amenity space. 

General 

 
2 

  
14 

 
Heart of England 
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General Development Applications 
(1) Application No  PAP/2010/0009 
 
Land adj. to Dog Inn Public House, Marsh Lane, Water Orton.   
 
Erection of building of 30 sheltered apartments plus 1 guest apartment, communal 
room, warden facility, car parking and private amenity space. 
 
For Bluemark Developments Ltd & Punch Taverns (ptl) ltd  
 
Introduction 
 
The application is referred to the Board as there is an accompanying Section 106 
Agreement. 
 
The Site 
 
This is within the settlement of water Orton adjacent to The Dog Inn Public House. It 
comprises an area of 0.3308 ha between Marsh Lane and the railway line. This is currently 
undeveloped, with half of the site being rough grass whilst the other half provides occasional 
vehicle parking associated with the adjacent public house. The site was identified for 
housing development in the previous North Warwickshire Local Plan, but has no specific 
allocation within the current local plan. The siting of the proposed building is constrained by 
a public sewer which crosses the front of the site, and by the requirement to retain vehicle 
access to the pub car park. 
 
The Proposal 
 
This is to erect a building comprising 31 residential apartments in a sheltered environment 
with a communal day room, warden’s office, two car parking areas providing 26 spaces and 
private garden amenity space. The application seeks outline planning permission, with 
details of access, appearance, layout and scale all submitted for consideration now, leaving 
the landscaping detail reserved for consideration in a further application for reserved 
matters. 
 
The proposed two storey building would provide 31 apartments on two floors accessed by 
three stairways and one lift. The apartments are designed for elderly residents and comprise 
7, 2 bedroom and 24, 1 bedroom units, each with living room, kitchen and bathroom. A 
communal lounge, kitchen and warden’s office are also to be provided. One of the one bed 
apartments would remain available for overnight stays for resident’s guests.  
 
The development is intended for active elderly residents who wish to live in an environment 
where a measure of support is available. Sheltered developments vary in the support 
offered, from a full range of support for less able residents, to the minimal level envisaged in 
this development provided through the presence of a non-resident warden.  
 
Background 
 
A planning application for a development of 36 apartments in a part two, part three storey 
building was submitted in 2009. This was withdrawn prior to determination. The current 
application is a resubmission, which presents a revised scheme reflecting comments made 
on the previous application.  
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Development Plan   
 
North Warwickshire Local Plan 2006 Saved Policies :- 
CP1 – Social and Economic Regeneration, 
CP2 – Development Distribution 
CP8 – Affordable Housing 
CP11- Quality of Development 
ENV10 – Energy generation and conservation 
ENV11 – Neighbour Amenities 
ENV12 – Urban Design 
ENV13 – Building Design 
ENV14 – Access design 
HSG2 – Affordable Housing 
HSG4 - Densities 
HSG5 – Special Needs Accommodation 
TPT1 and TPT3 Transport in New Development; Access and Sustainable Travel. 
TPT6 – Vehicle Parking 
 
Other Relevant Material Considerations   
 
Regional Spatial Strategy (Phase Two Revised Draft) Policies: -  
CF3 – New Housing Development; CF5 – Re-use of Land; CF6 – Efficient use of Land;  
CF7 – Delivering Affordable Housing; CF8 – Delivering Mixed Communities 
 
Government Guidance:- 
Planning Policy Statement Number 3 - Housing; Policy Guidance Note Number 13 – 
Transport; Planning Policy Guidance Note Number 24 – Planning and Noise. 
 
Supplementary Planning Guidance:- 
Water Orton Village Design Statement 2002 
 
Consultations  
 
WCC Highway Authority – Does not object in principle, but has raised concerns about the 
detail of the proposed parking and vehicle access arrangements. It advises that a revised 
layout to address its concerns will be considered. The further comments of the County will 
be reported when that revision is submitted. 
 
Severn Trent Water – No objection subject to a condition requiring prior approval of 
drainage. 
 
Environmental Health Officers – No objection 
 
Assistant Director (Housing) – Supports the proposal and the Section 106 Agreement. 
 
Representations 
 
Representations have been received from twelve local residents and neighbours, seven of 
whom specifically object to the proposal. The grounds raised by these include:- over-
development of the site; insufficient car parking and amenity space; congestion arising from 
increased traffic levels; adverse impact on highway safety arising from additional vehicle 
access to Marsh Lane and increased traffic levels; loss of light to existing properties; loss of 
view; decrease in existing property values; adverse noise impact on residents adjacent to 
railway; overlooking and loss of privacy;  adverse impact on neighbours during construction 
phase due to noise, dust and increased traffic; access to local services and amenities is 
unsuited to elderly residents due to steep gradient on Marsh Lane.   
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Members are aware that concerns over decrease in property value and loss of view are not  
material planning considerations Additionally, whilst the construction period will be 
characterised by building activities, this will be time limited and the impact of the 
construction activities can be mitigated through conditions to limit times for deliveries, hours 
of working and noise levels of equipment  The concerns over access and traffic, amenity, 
privacy, noise and accessibility are considered in the observations below.  
 
Observations 
 
The site is within the settlement boundary for Water Orton which is designated as a local 
service centre within the 2006 Local Plan. Residential development is thus appropriate in 
principle and this proposal thus accords with saved Core Policy 2. The concept underlying 
this type of development is predicated on people wishing to move from properties they now 
consider too large; these existing properties are usually family sized dwelling houses, often 
in the local area. This “downsizing” releases capital for the elderly owners and can result in 
improved match of household size to dwelling size in the local housing stock. This is a 
desirable objective, consistent with saved Core Policy 1 of the Local Plan, and thus the type 
of housing being proposed here is supported in principle.  
 
The proposed apartment building comprises two arms joined off-centre in a ’T’ shaped 
arrangement. The frontage to Marsh Lane measures 38 metres long; has a depth of 17 
metres, and eaves at 5.2 metres high, and an overall height to the roof ridge of 9.2 metres. 
The other arm extends from the rear of this block towards the railway and presents a 
frontage to the adjoining pub car park. This is 32 metres long with a depth of 17 metres, 
eaves at 5.2 metres and an overall height to the ridge of 9.2 metres. The rear elevations of 
both arms overlook the private amenity area which adjoins the rear garden of No 50 Marsh 
Lane.  
   
The proposed development of 31 apartments is equivalent to a density of some 90 dwellings 
per hectare. This is not a high figure in the context of a development of 1 and 2 bed 
apartments and saved policy HSG4 of the Local Plan does encourage higher densities, 
where these can be achieved without compromise for the quality of the environment.  
 
The layout and the design of the apartment building seek to minimise the overall impact of 
this large building. The restriction to two storeys throughout, and the adoption of a double 
pitched roof with an internal valley reduces the overall height, so that the resulting building is 
not much taller than the nearby Dog Inn and surrounding two storey houses.  The submitted 
street scenes illustrate how the heights do not impact on the appearance of the area. 
 
The elevations to Marsh Lane and to the Dog Inn car park are varied by the inclusion of 
projecting two storey elements with double pitch roofs at a right angle to the plane of the 
main roof, and the use of different facing materials and treatments, whilst the use of similar 
window detail provides coherence. The design has considered local design characteristics, 
which are set out in the Water Orton Village Design Statement. These are reflected in the 
pitch of the roof and elevation details. The immediate surroundings are characterised by a 
mix of building types, ranging from the Victorian style of the Dog Inn; through to the post war 
style of two storey semi-detached houses on Marsh Lane opposite, the bungalow adjacent 
the site and the older two storey dwelling houses to the east. The layout and design are not 
considered to be out of keeping with the character or appearance of the local area. They 
thus accord with saved Local Plan policies CP10, ENV12 and ENV13. 
 
The site is close to the railway. A noise and vibration survey has been undertaken to 
establish the ambient noise climate and this concludes that residential development is 
appropriate, and in accordance with national guidance set out in PPS24. Any potential noise 
impacts can be mitigated through the inclusion of appropriate construction features and 
materials. These can be required by condition. The siting and the orientation of the building 
will also reduce the impact of railway noise and minimise the impact on neighbouring 
residential properties. The Council’s Environmental Health Officers concur with the 
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conclusions from the survey and have no objections to the proposals. 
 
The development will inevitably change the hitherto open character of the site but it is not 
considered that it will result in unacceptable loss of amenity or privacy enjoyed by occupiers 
of neighbouring or nearby properties; nor will existing buildings or premises unduly affect the 
amenity offered for residents of the proposed building. The elevation of the rear arm facing 
the garden of No. 50 Marsh Lane is at a slight angle to the boundary and windows in this 
elevation are minimum distance of 18 metres from the boundary, and existing mature trees 
and shrubs within the application site will limit views across the garden. The retention of 
these will be sought when the reserved matter of landscaping is considered. The proposal is 
thus considered to accord with saved policy ENV11. 
 
The Highway Authority has raised concerns over the detail of access arrangements 
proposed, but not as a matter of principle. These concerns relate to visibility along Marsh 
Lane to the west from the re-aligned westernmost vehicle access; the lack of appropriate 
footpaths into the site from Marsh Lane, and a query over the position of the boundary 
between the site and the public highway at the entrance to the eastern car park. All these 
matters can be resolved through revisions to the plans within the application site or other 
land currently controlled by the applicant. Discussions between the developer and the 
Highway Authority are ongoing. As a consequence, revised plans have been requested, and 
these revisions can also be required by conditions attached to any permission granted. The 
further comments of the Highway Authority on the revised layout to be submitted will be 
reported separately. The 26 parking spaces provided are considered to be adequate for this 
type of development. Most apartments will be occupied by single person households and are 
unlikely to have more than one associated vehicle. Indeed frequently with this type of 
sheltered elderly development, a significant proportion of households have no car. The site 
is close to the village centre, local bus services and the train station.  As a consequence this 
proposal meets Development Plan parking standards and parking standards recommended 
by Government advice. Members will recall that in the New Road appeal case, the Inspector 
did not conclude that a perceived shortfall in parking provision could be substantiated given 
the central position of that site within a settlement well provided for by public transport. 
Subject to the resolution of the revised plan, the proposal would accord with saved policies 
ENV14; TPT1; TPT3 and TPT6. 
 
The implementation of appropriate measures to secure the requirements of Policy ENV10 
concerning energy conservation and generation will be required through condition.  
 
Given the number of dwellings proposed the requirement to provide affordable housing set 
out in saved Core Policy 8 and saved Policy HSG2 is relevant. This requires 40% of the 
dwellings provided on the site be affordable housing, unless it can be shown that this level 
would render the scheme unviable.  The provision of affordable housing units on site within 
the sheltered apartment development proposed does have implications for the viability of this 
scheme. The financial viability of this form of development is compromised by the 
practicalities of obtaining development funding for what become effectively a joint 
public/private sector development but within one single building, given the differing 
accounting and development standards that apply to the public and private sector. The 
management responsibilities for private and public sector elements within a single apartment 
building with shared communal facilities and the provision of warden services would be 
challenging. As a consequence, traditional Registered Social Landlords, such as Housing 
Associations, are not attracted by this type of development, to the extent that there is little 
reasonable prospect of delivering an affordable element within this type of development, 
though their involvement. 
 
In such situations the provision of a financial contribution for off-site provision may be 
acceptable, particularly where the opportunity exists to provide affordable housing 
elsewhere. The Council is actively engaged in developing affordable housing on sites within 
Water Orton and the Assistant Director (Housing) confirms a financial contribution would be 
appropriate as an alternative in this context, providing this is sufficient to deliver the required 
affordable housing. This approach is thus considered to be acceptable in the context of this 
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proposed development and the availability of opportunities to provide affordable housing off-
site.  
 
A draft legal agreement under Section106 of the 1990 Planning Act is submitted with the 
application. This contains the offer of a financial contribution in lieu of provision on site of 
affordable housing. This offers to pay a sum equivalent to 40% of the residual value of the 
site, subject to a minimum value. The Council’s Valuer considered that this approach was 
reasonable and appropriate when he was asked for comments on the previous withdrawn 
application, and thus the same approach has been adopted here. The draft agreement 
submitted proposes a minimum sum of £220,000. This is calculated by the applicant to be 
the cost of providing 3 two bed houses, 40% of an assumed alternative development of the 
site for 8 dwelling houses, equivalent to a density of 30 dwellings per hectare. This is 
considered to be a low estimate of the cost of providing those 3 two bed houses. This is 
because the floor space figure used by the applicant is low. Substituting a floor space figure 
for the 2 bed family houses that is in line with the quality standards produce by the HCA/ 
Housing Corporation and English Partnerships, produces a higher figure of £247,250. The 
Valuers’ comments on this calculation are awaited. Subject to the negotiation and 
completion of a S106 Agreement that delivers the appropriate financial contribution, the 
proposal is considered to accord with saved Core Policy 8 and saved Policy HSG2. 
  
  
Recommendation 
 

A) That the Board agrees to grant an outline planning permission subject to the receipt 
of acceptable plans that satisfy the Highway Authority concerns; the conditions as set 
out below, and the prior completion of a Section 106 Agreement to provide a financial 
contribution of £247,250 in lieu of on-site affordable housing.  

 
B) If the terms of the Agreement as set out above can not be settled, then the 

application is referred back to the Board for further deliberation. 
 
 
Conditions 

 
1. This permission is granted under the provisions of Article 3(1) of the Town and 

Country Planning (General Development Procedure) Order 1995, as an outline 
approval and the further approval of the Local Planning Authority shall be required 
with respect to the undermentioned matters hereby reserved before any development 
is commenced:- 

i)   Landscaping  
 

REASON  
 

To comply with Section 92 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.  
 
 
2. In the case of the reserved matters specified above, application for approval, 

accompanied by all detailed drawings and particulars, must be made to the Local 
Planning Authority not later than the expiration of three years beginning with the date 
of this permission.  

 
REASON  

 
To comply with Section 92 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.  

 
3. The development to which this permission relates must be begun not later than the 

expiration of two years from the final approval of all reserved matters.  
 



 5/9

REASON  
 

To comply with Section 92 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.  
 
4. The development hereby approved shall not be carried out otherwise than in 

accordance with the plans numbered 9567/Pl106, 9567/Pl104, 9567/Pl105, received 
by the Local Planning Authority on 12/01/2010 and the plan numbered 9567/Pl107 
received by the Local Planning Authority on 13/01/2010.  

 
REASON  

 
To ensure that the development is carried out strictly in accordance with the 
approved plans.  

 
5. No development shall be commenced before details of the:- a) facing bricks and 

roofing tiles  (b) surfacing materials, and (c) the windows to be used, have been 
submitted to and approved by the Local Planning Authority in writing.  Only the 
approved materials shall then be used.  

 
REASON  

 
In the interests of the amenities of the area.  

 
6. No development shall commence until a scheme for the construction of the 
surface water and foul drainage system has been submitted to and approved in 
writing by the Local Planning Authority.  The development shall be carried out in only 
accordance with the approved details.  

 
REASON  

 
To prevent pollution of the water environment.  

 
7. No development shall take place on site until a scheme for protecting the proposed 

dwellings from noise from the railway has been submitted to and approved in writing 
by the Local Planning Authority. All works which form part of the scheme shall be 
completed before any of the permitted dwellings are occupied.  These measures 
should include protection of the amenity of the garden area and details of the glazing 
proposed for the property.  

 
REASON  

 
To ensure that noise levels within the dwellings and the curtilage of the dwellings are 
not appropriate in the interests of protecting amenity  

 
8. No development shall commence on site until details of the arrangements and 

associated structures for the storage (prior to disposal) of refuse have been 
submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The 
development shall not be occupied until the approved scheme has been fully 
implemented.  

 
REASON  

 
In the interests of the amenities of the area.  
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9. No development shall be commenced until a plan and details of the position and 

design of the vehicle accesses to be provided, visibiliity splays, the layout of access 
roads including footways, verges, car parking areas and refuse/delivery vehicle 
turning areas have been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning 
Authority.  

 
REASON  

 
In the interests of safety on the public highway.  

 
10. No tree or shrub adjacent to the boundary with No 50 Marsh Lane or within the 

private amenity area proposed for the development shall be lopped, topped or felled 
without the prior approval in writing of the Local Planning Authority.  

  
 

REASON  
 

In the interests of amenity.  
 
 
11. The development shall not be occupied until the existing vehicle access within the 

public highway not included in the permitted means of access has been closed and 
the kerb and footway has been reinstated in accordance with the standard 
specification of the Highway Authority.  

 
REASON  

 
In the interests of safety on the public highway.  

 
12. No external lighting shall be placed or erected on the site without details first having 

been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority.  
 

REASON  
 

In the interests of the amenities of the area.  
 
13. No demolition, site preparation, construction or other on-site works shall take place 

before 07:30 hours or after 18:00 hours on Monday to Friday inclusive, nor before 
08:00 hours or after 13:00 hours on Saturday.  There shall be no working whatsoever 
on Sundays or Public Holidays.  

 
REASON  

 
To prevent disturbance to the occupiers of nearby properties.  

 
14. The dwellings hereby approved shall not be occupied by persons under the age of 50 

years without the prior approval in writing of the Local Planning Authority.  
 

REASON  
 

In the interests of amenity given the reduced parking provision and to limit occupancy 
to households for which the development was designed in the interest of promoting 
the efficienct use of the local housing stock  
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Justification 

 
The site is within the settlement boundary for Water Orton which is designated as a local 
service centre within the North Warwickshire Local Plan 2006 where residential development 
is appropriate in principle. The site is an accessible location close to the village centre, local 
bus services and the train station. The proposed development will offer accommodation to 
match the needs of the elderly and the opportunity to improve the match of household size to 
dwelling size in the local housing stock. The proposed development will result in an efficient 
use of the land that will not compromise the quality of the local environment. Although the 
development will change the open character of the site, the resulting development is 
considered to complement the diverse character of this locality. The design, siting and layout 
of the building minimise adverse impacts due to noise from the railway and nearby premises 
and reduce the impact of the development on nearby properties; the development will not 
result in unacceptable loss of amenity or privacy enjoyed by occupiers of neighbouring or 
nearby properties.  
 
The provision of safe access for the development that does not comprise safety on the 
public highway is essential. It is possible to provide such an arrangement within the 
application site or within adjoining land under the control of the applicant. The access 
arrangements can thus be required by conditions attached to any outline permission 
granted.  
 
Saved Policy HSG2 of the Local Plan requires affordable housing be provided through the 
proposed development. The applicant maintains the provision of affordable housing on site 
would compromise the viability of this development and has offered a financial contribution in 
lieu. This is considered to be acceptable in the context of this proposed development and the 
opportunities to provide affordable housing off-site, as is the suggested methodology that the 
sum should equate to 40% of the residual site value, subject to a guaranteed sum which is 
the minimum required to provide the affordable housing required. The completion of an 
agreement under Section106 of the 1990 Planning Act will therefore be required to secure 
this prior to the grant of any planning permission. The proposed development is thus 
considered to accord with saved policies CP1; CP2; CP8, CP8; CP11; ENV11; ENV12; 
ENV13; ENV14; HSG2; HSG4; TPT1; TPT3 and TPT6 of the North Warwickshire Local Plan 
2006, and Government advice in PPS3, PPG13 and PPS24. 
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BACKGROUND PAPERS 
 
Local Government Act 1972 Section 100D, as substituted by the Local Government Act, 
2000 Section 97 
 
 
Planning Application No:  PAP/2010/0009 
 

 
Background 

Paper No 
 

 
Author 

 
Nature of Background 

Paper 

 
Date 

1 The Applicant or Applicants 
Agent 

Planning Application Forms 
and Plans 

 

2 WCC Highways  Consultation 12/2/2010 & 
2/3/2010 

3 S.T. Water  Consultation 15/2/2010 
4 S Cleaver  Representation  14/2/2010 
5 R Bell Representation  14/2/2010 
6 M & P Ensor Representation  14/2/2010 
7 B Sadler  Representation  12/2/2010 
8 P Cooley Representation  15/2/2010 
9 E Goodman  Representation  15/2/2010 

10 A Goodman Representation  15/2/2010 
11 F Moore  Representation  16/2/2010 
12 H Gilbert Representation  09/2/2010 
13 Mr & Mrs B Mann Representation  16/2/2010 

 
 
Note: This list of background papers excludes published documents which may be referred to in the report, 
such as The Development Plan and Planning Policy Guidance Notes. 
 
 A background paper will include any item which the Planning Officer has relied upon in preparing the 
report and formulating his recommendation.  This may include correspondence, reports and documents such as 
Environmental Impact Assessments or Traffic Impact Assessments. 
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Heart of England Ltd, Old Hall Farm, Meriden Road, Fillongley 
 
Introduction 
 
In November last year a number of planning applications were refused planning permission, 
and enforcement action authorised. This action was to be held in abeyance pending further 
discussions between the Company and Members. A meeting was held recently and this 
report details the matters covered. Additionally, the Board resolved that it would consider the 
expediency of further enforcement action in respect of alleged breaches of planning control 
concerning use of the woodland on site, together with the alleged use of the house on the 
site for hotel accommodation. It is thus opportune to bring all of these matters back to Board 
in the form of a progress report. 
 
The Meeting 
 
An initial meeting in August last year provided an opportunity for the Company to outline its 
vision for this site, and for the Council to draw attention to its own Planning Policies and 
Priorities for the area. Matters have moved on with the subsequent determination of a series 
of applications in November and the consequent authorisation of enforcement action. With 
the Council’s position in respect of the site established through these decisions, the second 
meeting was requested to see how far the Company would be prepared to amend and to re-
align its vision for the site as a consequence. This meeting took place on 15 February.  
 
The Company representatives indicated that it is to submit one comprehensive application 
for the whole site, bringing together its proposals for the various parts of the site into one 
application, and that this would also address the issues that were raised as a consequence 
of the recent refusals. It is said that this will be submitted before the end of March. Officers 
have since written to the applicant informing the Company that the Enforcement Notices will 
be issued if there is no application submitted within this time period.  
 
The Two Marquees 
 
The November Board authorised prosecution of the Company for failure to comply with the 
requirements to remove two unauthorised marquees from the site. Papers have been 
submitted to the Court, and initial hearings have taken place, but a trial date has not yet 
been fixed.  
 
The Agricultural Building 
 
The Company’s appeal into the issue of an Enforcement Notice alleging that this building 
had not been constructed in accordance with the approved plans was dealt with by way of a 
Public Hearing on 9 February. The outcome is not yet known, but will be reported to the 
Board if received before its meeting. 
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The Woodland 
 
a) Introduction 
 
There has been increasing concern about the scale and nature of activities in the woodland 
at the site, both in terms as to whether it constitutes a breach of planning control and 
secondly, whether the activities were and are harming the habitats in the wood. A Planning 
Contravention Notice was issued and returned, and representatives of the Council, the 
Forestry Commission and the Warwickshire Ecology Unit have inspected the woodland. 
Activities in the woodland include paint ball games; a variety of motorised activities, including 
small all-terrain vehicle (ATV) driving and  a 4 by 4 vehicle driving circuit, together with 
“educational and team building activity”, access by the visitor “train”, a play area for children 
and more general pedestrian access. The main activities e.g.- all-terrain driving and 
paintballing, take place within specific identified areas of the woodland. 
 
b) Operational Development 
 
The inspections have revealed that building and engineering operational development has 
taken place. Appendix A provides a number of photographs of these operations. The 
building operations amount to the construction of buildings, shelters, and structures e.g.- 
tents, netting and polytunnels, in a variety of materials in order to facilitate activities in the 
woodland. These are mainly associated with the paintball activity in the woodland and for 
some of the other recreational/educational activities. The majority of the buildings and 
structures are fixed into the ground and they are not designed or used for forestry purposes. 
Neither can they benefit from temporary permitted development rights, as those rights only 
relate to “moveable structures” associated with the temporary use of the land which are 
removed from the land after the temporary event. Those buildings and structures that are 
fixed into the ground and that are used specifically and regularly in connection with 
temporary uses are therefore considered to constitute unauthorised development.  
 
The engineering operations amount to tracks; driveways, mounds, ditches, and depressions, 
which are used mainly in association with motorised activities. These take place over a 
series of prepared routes or tracks. New tracks have been created through rides in the 
woodland, and some existing ones adapted to accommodate these activities. Adaptation 
includes new surfacing and the creation of depressions, undulations and mounds. Tracks 
through woodland are often required for access and forestry reasons, and they from time to 
time will require maintenance. It is thus not unreasonable for tracks to be seen within 
woodland, and for new ones to be provided under forestry permitted development rights. 
Such tracks however can be differentiated from the prepared routes/tracks associated with 
the motorised activities provided here. Their provision is directly related to these non-forestry 
uses, and they have been engineered and designed to meet the requirements of that use 
rather than any other. Such tracks are considered to be unauthorised development. 
Additionally, other tracks and driveways have been provided, and existing ones hard 
surfaced, in order to gain more general access to the various activities in the woodland e.g.- 
to accommodate the “train” rides through the wood. It is clear that engineering operations 
have been undertaken as described. Forestry permitted development rights do include the 
formation, alteration and maintenance of private ways. However the formation or alteration of 
a private way is subject to a prior approval procedure that has not been followed here. It is 
thus considered that unauthorised engineering operations have taken place.   
 
Members will be aware that unauthorised operational development can become immune 
from enforcement action if that development has been substantially completed for four years. 
In this case, it is known that the building operations in connection with the paintballing use 
has moved to its present location within the woodland within the past four years, and that the 
building operations used in connection with the educational/children’s/recreational activities 
has not been present for four years. The hard surfacing of the main tracks too has been 
undertaken recently. As a consequence any enforcement action will have to take this matter 
into account.  
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It is necessary to assess whether it is expedient to take enforcement action against identified 
unauthorised operational developments. Apart from the time element referred to above, that 
assessment should also take into account any conclusions arising from whether the activities 
served by these developments are of such a scale as to amount to a material changes of 
use, and to their impacts.  These issues are now discussed. 
 
c) Material Changes of Use 
 
The recreational use of the woodland is not specifically permitted by virtue of the fact that the 
current planning permissions covering other parts of the holding, do not extend into the 
woodland. Moreover there are no public footpaths through the woods, and thus their use by 
visitors is outside the current planning permissions. 
 
It is considered that the current extent of the woodland for recreational activity is by fact and 
degree a material change of use of that woodland from a forestry use to a mixed use of 
forestry together with recreational activity. There are reasons for this conclusion. These are 
the number of different activities presently provided and catered for within the woodland; the 
scope of the publicity information available by the Company owning the land both in terms of 
the range of activity offered, its frequency and its location, their scale, the adaptation of the 
woodland to accommodate them through new engineering and operational development, the 
active management of the woodland to accommodate the activities by defining “activity” 
areas, the visual impact within the woodland of the operational development, and the 
number and range of people engaged in the activities.  
 
The current owners acquired this woodland within the last ten years, and the woodland was 
not used for these activities prior to this acquisition. Some use was made by a more limited 
range of activities in connection with the owners’ use of other land and buildings under the 
terms of his planning permission for recreational use. However the activities in the woodland 
were beyond the scope of his planning permission, but at that time the owner of the site 
argued that the use was taking place under temporary use permitted development rights. 
This may have been so, however it is apparent that recently, the scale, variety and 
frequency of these activities has materially surpassed the thresholds for those rights, and by 
fact and degree resulted in a material change of use.  
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d) Expediency 
 
Two planning applications – one for paint balling activity and the other for quad and 4 by 4 
driving activity within the woodland - were refused in 2005. The reasons for refusal related 
only to the fact that at that time, there was insufficient evidence submitted on which to 
properly assess the impacts of the proposed activities on the nature conservation value of 
the woodland. As these activities are now material, in operation and because the site has 
been recently inspected, their current and likely impacts can be assessed so as to conclude 
on whether those impacts are adverse and of sufficient weight to warrant enforcement 
action. However, even if there is, the Board will need to consider whether those impacts can 
be mitigated through other measures rather than through an Enforcement Notice. 
 
Inspections of the woodland have taken place by officers of the Forestry Commission and 
the Ecology Unit of the Warwickshire County Council. Their conclusions on the impact of the 
current level of activity and likely continued impact, provide a level of evidence on which the 
Council can give substantial weight.  
 
The Forestry Commission describes the woodland as a replanted ancient woodland – the 
site being recorded as being wooded since 1600. The current cover is a plantation mix of 
pines and spruces all in mid to late commercial rotation, and heavily under thinned. There 
are significant areas of plantation oak and regenerated birch within the woodland. There is 
no overall management plan for the woodland. The Warwickshire Ecology Unit confirms that 
the woodland is registered as an Ancient Woodland, and that it is also an Ecosite and 
potential Local Wildlife Site in ecological terms. Protected species have been recorded. 
Ground flora within the plantation areas is varied, but that there is a wider variety in the 
broadleaved areas; the “rides” and wetter areas. The Unit considers that there are still 
sufficient woodland indicators consistent with its Ancient Woodland designation and for the 
woodland to qualify as a Local Wildlife Site. Appendix B provides the record from the Unit.  
 
Both the Commission and the Ecology Unit have assessed the current impact of the various 
activities taking place in the woodland, on the base line record as described above. These 
are now dealt with. 
 

• Paint balling. The Commission concludes that the gaming infrastructure within the 
fenced off area used for paint balling can easily be removed and that it does not 
pose a long term threat to the woodland flora and fauna, subject to the current 
level of use continuing.  However its use needs constant monitoring as there is 
currently compaction of soils and denudation of ground cover through over use. 
The Ecology Unit agree, and add that there is the potential for the leaching of 
toxins into the soil from some of the materials used in the games. 

• ATV tracks. The Commission conclude that no further tracks should be provided 
as they are generally destructive of the ground flora. The tracks need 
management through resting, draining and regenerating –i.e. they need proper 
management so as to rotate them through parts of the woodland. In particular it is 
highly recommended that the tracks are re-located to the areas of younger 
plantations where the woodland ecology is not so sensitive to damage. The 
Ecology Unit agrees that long term damage will occur if there is not active 
management of these tracks. 

• The 4 by 4 circuit. The circuit is becoming destructive to the woodland’s ecology 
– particularly upsetting soil structures through compaction, rutting and poor 
drainage. The Commission advised the owners some time ago on this concern, 
but despite some limited management following that advice, the circuit is 
expanding and needs to be curtailed. The activity needs to be strictly managed. 
The Ecology Unit agree. 

• Ad Hoc events.  The Ecology Unit considers that such events –e.g. a Halloween 
“Spooktacular” can cause considerable disturbance particularly if carried out in 
the evening or at night. These events need to be restricted to identified areas of 
the woodland. 
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• The import of materials for surfacing tracks. The Commission is seriously 
concerned about the significant import of bitumen and road planings to the site in 
order to hard surface tracks and the main “rides” through the woodland, together 
with their storage for this use. The leachate from this material is toxic and 
damaging. This practice should be curtailed and other surface materials used. 
Storage areas too need to be identified. A similar conclusion arises from the use 
of woodchip into certain areas, particularly where people congregate. This also 
has the potential to contain contaminants that can cause damage through 
leaching. This import should be curtailed.  

 
The overall conclusion from this analysis, is that the current scale, nature and scope of 
activities in the woodland is beginning to have an adverse impact on its ecology, and thus its 
designations. Some practices and activities need to be prevented; further intensification 
curtailed and an active management plan agreed, activated and monitored on a regular 
basis.  
 
Other impacts need to be assessed. The applications referred to earlier, included a Noise 
Impact Assessment, and at the time the Council’s Environmental Health Officers did not take 
issue with its conclusion that there would be little noise impact subject to hours restrictions. 
No further noise impact assessment has been undertaken based on the current levels of 
activity, and no complaints have been forwarded to the Council directly relating to noise 
emanating from these activities. Similarly there has been no cause to examine any lighting 
impacts at night. 
 
Members will know that the range and scope of activities has increased at this site, 
particularly with it opening up more for public access during the 2009. The permitted use of 
part of the site for recreational activity, and the permitted development benefits for the 
temporary use of land result in increased activity at the site and in large numbers of visitors. 
It is not possible to specifically separate the impact of these woodland uses within this total 
activity, and thus to conclude that they have materially added to the impacts arising from 
increased patronage However, clearly the cumulative range of activity on offer here has now 
increased, and this results in the site becoming more of a “destination” in its own right. It is 
thus reasonable to say that the Council’s overall approach to this site, as evidenced in the 
November 2009 Board report, is not supported by the scale of these activities. 
 
 
 
 
Members will be aware too that from previous reports - the November 2009 one in particular 
- that these activities are supporting a number of jobs; that they do enhance the tourist 
potential of the site, and that the site itself supports other local businesses and traders. Any 
curtailment in the scale of activity or indeed cessation of such uses could impact adversely 
on local employment opportunity, and potentially on the other local business and on the 
viability of the Heart of England Company itself.  
 
e) Conclusions 
 
It is concluded that on the evidence outlined above, that a material change of use from a 
forestry use to a mixed use comprising forestry and recreational use has taken place in this 
woodland. It is also considered that such a mixed use is having an adverse impact on the 
nature conservation value of the woodland, and thus for this reason, the issue of an 
Enforcement Notice would be expedient. Before recommending such a course of action, it is 
necessary to examine whether there are planning circumstances that are of such weight to 
warrant not doing so.  
 
The first circumstance, would be an argument based on the fact that outdoor recreational 
activity is appropriate at this location in planning policy terms, and that to a degree, permitted 
development rights reflect this, as they do benefit the introduction of such activity. This is 
acknowledged, but it does not carry enough weight to alter the recommendation for three 
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reasons. This is because the level of activity currently undertaken in the woodland is now 
having an adverse impact on the nature conservation value of the woodland to the extent 
that the competent agencies are suggesting that its wildlife designations could be removed. 
Secondly, it is considered that the purposes and objectives of retaining land within the Green 
Belt are not met. This approach was taken by the Board in its assessment of the applications 
in November 2009, when it concluded that the retention of attractive landscapes, retaining 
land in agricultural use, safeguarding open countryside, and securing nature conservation 
interests were not met. It is considered that the retention of these woodland activities will not 
secure these purposes and objectives. In other words the provision of outdoor recreation 
activity is outweighed by the combined importance of the other Green Belt objectives. 
Thirdly, the scale of building operations within the woodland is impacting on the openness of 
the Green Belt hereabouts. This principle was supported by an Inspector following a recent 
appeal into paintballing activity, but in another North Warwickshire woodland. It is thus the 
impact of the activity on the Green Belt’s most important attribute that is given added weight. 
 
The second circumstance, would be an argument based on the contribution of the Company 
and its associated woodland activity on the local economy. This consideration does carry 
weight, but insufficient to outweigh the recommendation. This is because of the reasons set 
out above – namely that the activities are causing harm to nature conservation interests, and 
to the very purposes and objectives of retaining land within the Green Belt. This approach 
was adopted by the Council in respect of the main activities elsewhere on the site, and 
remains a consistent line when dealing with these other activities. 
 
The third circumstance, is that the impacts could be mitigated through the use of planning 
conditions or an agreed woodland management plan. This is accepted and would be seen 
as the way forward. However, there has been no planning application supported by sufficient 
and robust evidence on which to agree such conditions or an overall management plan. 
Unauthorised development has continued, even following the 2005 refusals, and the scope 
of that unauthorised development has now proceeded to a level where it is material and 
causing harm. In the absence of a properly conceived planning proposal to mitigate the 
harm, enforcement action is expedient. 
 
An Enforcement Notice under Section 172 of the 1990 Act is recommended, alleging the 
unauthorised mixed use of the woodland at this site for forestry and recreational uses. The 
Notice would require the cessation of that mixed use through the removal of the recreational 
uses to the limits set by Part 4 of Schedule 2 of the Town and Country Planning (General 
Permitted Development) Order 1995 as amended. The compliance period would be three 
months. This would address the major concern here –i.e. the use of the woodland, and bring 
that use down to permitted development levels. However it would not address the 
operational development associated with that use.  The proper course here would be to 
issue a second Enforcement Notice requiring the demolition and removal of the unauthorised 
operational development. As referred to above, the main difficulty is to ensure that the Notice 
only relates to that development not immune from such action through the lapse of time. 
Officers are confidant that the buildings and structures numbered 1 to 5 on Appendix A can 
be enforced against. The Notice would require their demolition and removal within a period 
of three months. Additionally, the most damaging of the unauthorised engineering operations 
is the hard surfacing of tracks with bitumen, and the storage of bitumen within the woodland. 
The Notice should include the length of track just outside the woodland and within it that has 
this covering, as well as the area used for storage of this material. The Notice would require 
the removal of the bitumen, and its safe disposal off site. 
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The Alleged Hotel Use 
 
The Heart of England web-site has for some time now, been showing that hotel 
accommodation is available at the main farmhouse on the site. This now offers seven rooms 
available for booking. Appendix C is a copy of the web pages. It is considered that the scale 
and nature of this accommodation, together with the manner of its marketing, does constitute 
a material change, by fact and by degree, in the use of the main house on the site, from a 
residence to a hotel. The Company representatives confirmed the presence of this 
accommodation at the meeting of 15 February referred to earlier. The Board has to assess 
whether it is expedient to issue an Enforcement Notice. 
 
Development Plan policy is quite explicit. Saved Core Policy 2, and saved Policy ECON11 of 
the North Warwickshire Local Plan 2006, reflect the overall strategic approach that such 
uses should be located within sustainable locations such as the Borough’s main towns and 
settlements where other services and facilities are available, and where there is a higher 
level of public transport availability. The site here is outside of any such settlement. The 
accommodation is not considered to be part of an overall farm diversification project, as 
there is no farm holding here. Thus saved policy ECON8, is not relevant. Moreover, the first 
pre-condition under saved Policy ECON9, relating to the re-use of rural buildings is not met, 
given that there is not a range of means of travel and transport to the site. As a consequence 
there are Development Plan policies that run against the continuation of this mixed use.  
There are however Development Plan policies that would support the use – namely saved 
Policy ECON10 which relates to “small scale development in existing tourism facilities”. This 
also is reflected by Government Guidance in the shape of its new PPS4 on Planning for 
Sustainable Economic Growth. The Board will need to assess what weight is given to these 
two sets of policies. It is considered that the starting point should be the Council’s overall 
approach taken to the whole site – namely that of support for balanced and conditional 
recreational usage. This carries significant weight as it reflects current planning permissions; 
is supported by recent appeal decisions, and has been used in the determination of recent 
planning applications and decisions to pursue further enforcement action. The approach too 
has already taken account of the mitigating policies referred to above, and the arguments 
expressed by the owners. As a consequence it is considered that something fairly 
substantial is needed to deflect the Council from changing approach. This use extends the 
range of activities; alters that balance, and neither is it considered to be essential to the 
running of the business, or the maintenance of that balance. It therefore does not provide 
that additional weight. As a consequence enforcement action is expedient. Such action 
would require the cessation of the C1 Hotel use within a period of six months. 
 
It will be necessary to confirm whether or not the hotel use is now the whole use of the 
former farmhouse on the site, or whether there is still a dwelling house use present, before 
the issue of any Enforcement Notice. The content of the Notice will need to reflect the 
conclusion of this inspection.  
 
The Board has been made aware that the former farmhouse, and the building the subject of 
the above discussion, is a Grade 2 Listed Building. No Listed Building Consent has been 
granted for the internal works undertaken to provide this hotel accommodation.  As a 
consequence there would appear that an offence has been committed, as unauthorised 
works to a Listed Building are illegal. Officers have not inspected the interior of the building, 
and it is recommended that such an inspection is required. Members will be aware too that 
there is no time period in respect of Listed Buildings for works to become immune from 
action.  
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Other Land  
 
Other land within the Heart of England’s ownership, but outside of the woodland, has been 
used for motor uses. This relates to a field on the west side of the site. It has been used for 
quad bikes and “rage carts” that race around a small dirt circuit. There are two structures 
built for this use within this field – see Appendix D. These two are unauthorised as they are 
not temporary or moveable structures and are here as a direct consequence of the motor 
activities. The use too is considered to be a material change in the use of the land given that 
the activity is one that is associated with the range and variety of uses and activities 
advertised and on offer at the site. Whilst these activities are not known to have an adverse 
nature conservation impact, they do have an adverse visual impact on the character and 
appearance of the rural landscape, and they do materially impact on the openness of the 
Green Belt. As a consequence it is considered that an Enforcement Notice is expedient, 
requiring cessation of the use and the removal of the associated buildings. A compliance 
period of three months would be recommended.  
 
Overall Approach 
 
As set out at the beginning of this report, the Board has held the issue of a number of 
Enforcement Notices in abeyance. It is clear from the meeting of 15 February that the Heart 
of England Company is to address these issues through the submission of an all-
encompassing planning application. They have stated that this will be submitted by the end 
of this month. Given this position, it is suggested that the Board takes decisions on the 
expediency of further enforcement action as reported here, and that should action be 
agreed, then the Company be notified that that action will again be held in abeyance 
pending resolution of these matters through the planning application process. A further 
reminder will be sent concerning the date of submission as promised by the applicant.  
 
Recommendations 
 
A) That the issue of the following Notices be agreed in principle: 
 

i) An Enforcement Notice under Section 172 of the Town and Country Planning Act 
1990 be issued in respect of the unauthorised change in use of land at the Heart of 
England centre from forestry land to a mixed use of forestry together with 
recreational uses, including paint ball activities and motor driving activities. The 
Notice will require the cessation of the recreational uses, such that they do not 
exceed the limits set out in Part 4 of Schedule 2 of the Town and Country Planning 
(General Permitted Development) Order 1995, as amended, and that the compliance 
period be three months. The reasons for this Notice are as set out in this report. 

 
ii) An Enforcement Notice under Section 172 of the Town and Country Planning Act 

1990, be issued in respect of the construction of buildings and structures as identified 
in this report as numbered 1 to 5 in Appendix A to this report, and that the Notice 
requires their demolition and the removal of the resultant materials from the site 
within a period of three months.  Additionally the Notice to include the unauthorised 
engineering operations of hard surfacing a length of track with bitumen, together with 
the formation of a bitumen storage are, requiring their removal and safe disposal, 
also within a period of three months. The reasons for the Notice are as set out in this 
report. 

 
iii) An Enforcement Notice under Section 172 of the Town and Country Planning Act 

1990 be issued in respect of the unauthorised change in use of land at the Heart of 
England centre for motor recreation activity, with the requirement to cease the use of 
that motor recreation activity, together with the removal of two buildings used in 
association with this use, within a period of three months. The reasons for the Notice 
are as set out in this report. 
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iv) That an Enforcement Notice be issued under Section 172 of the Town and Country 
Planning Act 1990, as amended, in respect of the unauthorised material change in 
the use of a building at the Heart of England centre from a dwelling house to a hotel 
use, with the requirement to cease the hotel use of the building within a period of six 
months. The reasons for the Notice are as set out in this report. 

 
B)  That the precise wording and land areas to be covered by each of the Notices be 

agreed by the Solicitor to the Council prior to their service. 
 
C) That the Company be notified that it appears that there may well have been 

breaches of Listed Building Control in respect of works undertaken within the house 
at this site, and thus an internal inspection is required to establish the situation. A 
further report will be submitted to the Board as appropriate. 

 
D) That, if these recommendations are agreed, that the Heart of England Company be 

informed that the Council will hold their service in abeyance until the end of March 
2010. 
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Agenda Item No 6 
 
Planning and Development Board 
 
15 March 2010 
 

Report of the 
Head of Development Control 

Section 106 Monitoring Report 

 
1 Summary 
 
1.1 This report provides a first review of outstanding Section 106 Agreements, 

highlighting where outstanding contributions have been expended. 
 

Recommendation to the Board 
 
That the report is noted. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
2 Consultation 
 
2.1 Portfolio Holder, Shadow Portfolio Holder and Ward Members 
 
2.1.1 No specific Member consultation has taken place, as the report content is a 

progress report only. 
 
3 Background 
 
3.1 In September last year, the Board received a report outlining all of the Section 

106 Agreements that the Council had entered into. This was to enable a 
monitoring system to be set up. The Board resolved that six monthly reports 
should be provided. This is the first such report since that resolution. 

 
4 Progress 
 
4.1 There have been no new Section 106 Agreements signed since September 

last year. 
 
4.2 However, some of the monies held by the Council have now been transferred, 

and thus the only update required is to report on the current position. The 
balance held in September last year was £816,318, and it is now £744,900. 
This is shown on the Table below. 

 
4.3 The majority of the monies being held relate to Phase One of the Birch 

Coppice Site. With the imminent submission of the application for Phase Two 
of this development, officers are in negotiation with the County Council, other 
agencies and landowners concerning the expenditure of the outstanding 
monies. The outcome will be referred to in the reports to Board dealing with 
Phase Two. 
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Site Payments 

to date 
Outstanding 

Payments 
Expenditure 

to date 
Balance 

held 
Notes 

 
Birch 
Coppice 
 

 
£796,040 

 
Nil 

 
£280,591 

 
£635,739 

 

 
Hams Hall 

 
£50,000 

 
Nil 

 
£57,968 

 
Nil 

 
(i) 

 
Aston Villa 

 
£50,000 

 
Nil 

 
£25,000 

 
£29,491 

 
(ii) 

 
Aldi Store 

 
£30,000 

 
Nil 

 
£30,000 

 
Nil 

 
(iii) 

 
Aldi 
Warehouse 

 
£10,000 

 
Nil 

 
Nil 

 
£10,000 

 

 
Persimmons 

 
£69,700 

 
Nil 

 
Nil 

 
£69,700 

 

 
TOTAL: 

    
£744,900 

 

 
Notes:  

 
(i) WCC has now agreed a traffic calming scheme with the Lea Marston 

Parish Council, and with E-ON UK Ltd. As a consequence the 
contribution has now been transferred to WCC, with a scheme 
completion date of March 2011. 

 
(ii) Payments have been paid to two parties as agreed by Board. We are 

waiting for the third – the Wishaw Parish Council – to submit its claim. 
 

(iii) The balance of the £30k reported to the September Board, has now 
been transferred to the Atherstone Conservation Partnership scheme, 
so as to increase the grant aid available. 

 
5 Report Implications 
 
5.1 Finance and Value for Money Implications 
 
5.1.1 Regular monitoring of these contributions means that there is an audit trail, as 

well as ensuring that the benefits expected from the developments are 
delivered. 

 
5.2 Legal and Human Rights Implications 
 
5.2.1 These Agreements are often subject to conditions and clauses that require 

regular monitoring to ensure that the Obligations can be completed. 
 
5.3 Environment and Sustainability Implications 
 
5.3.1 These Obligations often contain clauses that are directly related to making 

development more sustainable. 



 

 6/3

 
5.4 Links to Council’s Priorities 
 
5.4.1 The obligations within these Agreements are often linked to delivery of 

outcomes that support the Council’s priorities – safeguarding countryside; 
recreation provision and enhancing employment opportunities. 

 
 

The Contact Officer for this report is Jeff Brown (719310). 
 

Background Papers 
 

Local Government Act 1972 Section 100D, as substituted by the Local Government Act, 
2000 Section 97 

 
 

Background Paper No Author Nature of Background 
Paper 

Date 

None    
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